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Minutes of the meeting of Studland Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Studland, on Monday 20th July 2015 at 7.30pm.                           
Present:-
Chairman: P N Bowyer
Councillors: M Ferguson, Mrs K Forrest, R Harwood, R Rose and S Smith.
County Councillor: M Lovell

District Councillor: N Dragon
Also present: E Wright (National Trust) and L Johnson (Clerk)

Public: 0
1. Apologies
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors J Dyball, A Parsons and M South.
2. Declarations of Interest – Listed Agenda Items
None declared.
3. Democratic Half Hour
In the absence of any members of the public no issues or concerns were raised.
4. Minutes of the Meeting held on 15 June 2015 and Matters Arising
Resolved that the minutes of the above meeting be confirmed and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
The following matters arising were reported;
Minute 5 – The district council’s Tree Officer had now inspected the ash tree on Heathgreen Road and confirmed that there were signs of dieback in the crown of the tree.  However, because the grass had been recently mowed it was not possible to assess any of the fallen leaves or stalks and another assessment would be made imminently.
Minute 14 – The Clerk had reported the deterioration of the white lines on the road outside the village store.  Dorset County Council Highways team had responded and informed the Clerk that the lines were not worn to intervention level and would be monitored by regular highway inspections.
5. Reports from Sub-Committees and Working Groups

The notes of the meeting of the Playing Field Working Group held on Monday 22nd June were received.  An update report was also provided for information.  The Chairman welcomed the progress made to date and asked the working group to fully respond to the specific points raised in the recent inspection report.  Once the points had been reviewed and assessed it would be possible to look at the project as a whole and obtain quotes for works that were both essential and those that were desirable.
6. National Trust Report

Miss Wright provided an update on the following matters;

Conservation – Cattle had returned to the village to graze the paddocks along Heathgreen Road after a successful grazing period on the peninsula on the Little Sea side.  There had been several issues on the harbour side where signs had been removed, fences had been cut and disconnected and the water bowser had been switched off.  Police had been made aware and the animals had been removed until later in the year for welfare and safety issues.  A new gate had been installed at the entrance to Studland Woods (by Old Harry) to prevent cyclists and this seemed to be working well. 
Little Sea Carp –The carp removal continued with good numbers taken in the last two visits, roughly 100.  Carp removal was due to the way in which the fish fed and the level of silt in the water which made for unfavourable conditions and lack of quality water plants.
Events – The annual Studland 5km race was planned for 30 August and would commence at 11am.  This was organised by the runners who had been in contact with the parish council regarding the use of the green.
Storm Damage – Following the flash floods and storm on 4 July, a large number of access points to the beach and heath tracks had been damaged.  Beach access point repairs had taken place and work to repair the heath tracks would take place in the coming weeks.
Deer Management – The current deer management policy had not been changed and the deer stalkers did not work to specific cull numbers.  A large number of deer had been seen regularly in Harmony Paddocks and the stalkers had been made aware of this.  Stalking would begin again in the autumn and a deer count in conjunction with RSPB would take place in October.
A member enquired if ragwort pulling had commenced and requested that the National Trust urge their tenants in commercial properties to continue to do this.  Miss Wright informed members that this had commenced.
7. District and County Councillor’s Reports 

      District Councillor Dragon updated members on the following matters; 

7.1. A consultation on “Nitrogen Reduction in Poole Harbour” would commence in September

The district council had completed a review of its governance arrangements. As a result of the review the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been abolished and any matters that would normally have been considered at this meeting would be discussed at the Audit and Governance Committee.  A recorded vote was taken on the call in process and it was agreed that six members of the council would have to be in agreement for a call to be taken forward. 

County Councillor Lovell updated members on the following matters;


7.2. The Poole Harbour Shellfish Order had been agreed and implemented and licences had now been issued.

Agricultural sea bed plots in Poole Harbour had been identified and licenses issued.  Additional sites for use would be assessed in the near future.


The staffing changes at the County Council would take effect from 1 August and an up to date list of responsible officers and their roles would be made available to parish councils.  Changes had been made to the countryside team and highways team in a bid to improve the service provided to customers.
8. Planning
i. Planning Applications:
TEL/2015/0020 – Ferry Road (S/O Wardley), Studland, BH19 3AQ – Openreach broadband cabinet – PCP064 – Harlequin Group
Observation: No Observations
6/2015/0359 – Glebe Estate (Glebe Cottage), Studland, BH19 3AS – Rebuild, refurbish and extend Glebe Cottage – Mr Wilson

Observation: No Objection
      ii. Tree Works Applications:


TWA/2015/0103 – Swanage Road (Homeland), Studland, BH19 3AE – (T1) Lawson cypress – fell – Studland Conservation Area – Mrs A Underwood
Observation: No Objection
TWA/2015/0106 – Swanage Road (Avalon), Studland, BH19 3AE – T1 Holm oak – reduce to previous secondary pruning points – Studland Conservation Area – Mr P Janes

Observation: No Objection
      iii.
Other Planning Related Matters:

The Chairman updated members on the planning application for the poly-tunnel at the Pig on the Beach Hotel.  To date, the district council had not received an application from the hotel and had informed the Clerk that there was no intention to pursue this matter as the poly-tunnel was used for agricultural purposes and located on agricultural land.
The Chairman had received verbal representations from members of the public regarding the location of the poly-tunnel and its impact on the view.  A request had been made for the council to start a petition against the current location of the poly-tunnel and this was discussed at length by members.

Resolved (unanimously) that 

1. The Chairman and Councillor Forrest approach the Pig on the Beach Hotel to discuss the location of the poly-tunnel in a bid to resolve the matter before a petition was lodged.  

2.  The Clerk contact the AONB team to raise concerns regarding the poly-tunnel and to seek their views on its location.

3. A petition be lodged in objection to the location of the poly-tunnel at the Pig on the Beach Hotel (if discussions with the Hotel prove unsuccessful).
9. Parish Plan

Members were asked to put forward ideas for village enhancements.  The Clerk had received several ideas from members regarding this which included the creation of a wild flower meadow, the planting of bulbs and variegated hedges in and around the village, replacement of the two in formation boards at the lookout on Corfe Road, painting of the mile markers and new play equipment.  A meeting of the Parochial Church Council was due to be held at the end of July and members agreed that it would be practical to wait for an update from this meeting before a decision was made regarding a war memorial.

Resolved that the creation of a war memorial be added to the next agenda.
10. Tree Preservations Orders (TPO’s) and Inspection of Trees on Parish Council Properties
At the last meeting it was suggested that the council identified trees within the area that may benefit from a Tree Preservation Order (TPO).  The Chairman had met with the district council’s Tree Officer and discussed the current situation with regard to TPO’s in Studland.  Many trees in the area already benefited from a TPO and the Chairman had sought to identify these trees.
The district council had use of an analytical tool called TEMPO that allowed Tree Officers to assess trees and apply criteria for TPO’s.  This would prove a useful tool if the council requested that additional trees be considered for TPO’s.

Members discussed trees that were on parish council land such as the village green and the playing field.  It was the responsibility of the council to ensure that these trees were inspected accordingly.  The Chairman informed members that inspection of the trees could be made by Dorset County Council for a small fee and this would prove worthwhile to the council.

Resolved that 
1. Members continue to identify trees within the village which may benefit from a TPO in the future.
2. The Clerk obtain a list and maps of the trees currently registered with TPO’s.
11. Community Asset Register
Members discussed buildings and landmarks in Studland that they considered to be a community asset.  
Resolved that 

1. The following be agreed as community assets; Stoney Cross, Village Hall, Village Store, the 2 beach cafes, Sandyholme and the Bankes Arms.

2. A letter be sent to the owners of all the properties/landmarks to inform them of the intention of the council to register them as community assets.
3. The Clerk contact the district council to make enquiries regarding the registration process.
12. Housing Needs Survey
At the last meeting members discussed issues surrounding housing and self-build opportunities in the area.  The Clerk had since contacted the Housing Team at the district council with a view to conducting a housing needs survey.  The Clerk circulated a copy of the survey and letter that had been used for a housing survey in Bloxworth parish and informed members that the district council would undertake the survey and produce all the necessary documentation.  The results of the survey would then be summarised and made available to the parish council.

Members noted that Corfe Castle parish council had its own local housing register, used in conjunction with the one held by the district council.  Members briefly discussed nomination rights and asked that District Councillor Dragon provide an overview of the benefit of a local register.  

Resolved that 
1. A Housing Needs Survey for Studland be conducted and the Clerk contact the district council regarding this.
2. District Councillor Dragon provide an overview of the benefits of a local housing register. 
13. Crime
None reported

14. Highway Matters
A member raised concerns regarding parking issues at Church Lane.  Issues included overnight parking, cooking in camper vans, cars being blocked in and other parking related matters.  The double yellow lines on one side of the road were severely worn and therefore it was not apparent to visiting motorists of the parking restrictions in the area.
Resolved that

1. Parking in the village and surrounding areas be added to the next agenda.

2. The Clerk report the erosion of the double yellow lines to Dorset County Council.
15. Correspondence

The Clerk reported the following matters of correspondence to members;
15.1 The DAPTC Annual General Meeting would be held on 7 November 2015.  Further details and an agenda would be available nearer the time.

15.2 A new version of the Good Councillors Guide was available to purchase from the DAPTC at a cost of £1.50 per copy.

15.3 A copy of the Purbeck Cycling Plan was circulated.  This had been produced for promoters of cycling events by Purbeck District Council, Dorset County Council, Dorset Police and the NFU.

15.4 A letter had been received from the Purbeck Runners club.  The club sought approval to hold the annual Studland 5km fun run on Sunday 30 August 2015.  The race would commence at 11am and aimed to finish around midday.  Runners would make use of the playing field area and the village green for this event as both a start and finish point.

Resolved that

1. The Clerk order a copy of the Good Councillors Guide for each member.

2. Members agreed the use of the playing field and village green for the Studland Annual 5km fun run and requested that the Clerk respond to the organiser accordingly.



16. Reports from Representatives


16.1 Dorset County Council – Working with Parish and Town Councils – The meeting covered topics such as community working, volunteering and capacity building within parish and towns. Discussions took place about how parish and town councils could provide non statutory services that were currently delivered by the county council and a report of findings would be made available in the autumn.

16.2 DAPTC, Purbeck Branch – Dorset Police gave a presentation on the Purbeck Cycling Plan that had been produced for promoters of cycling events in the area.  This was a good starting point and it was hoped that the plan could be developed in the future to take account of comments and feedback from parish councils and also event participants. 

16.3 Purbeck Transport Action Group – It was noted that there was quite often a queue at the bus shelter for the Number 50 bus and a sign should be placed on the side of the bus shelter to encourage members of the public to form an orderly queue on one side of the shelter only.  Members noted and agreed that the bus timetables were not always adhered to and more often than not the waiting time for scheduled buses exceeded 20 minutes.

16.4 Purbeck District Council Partial Review Workshop – The workshop proved interesting and detailed information was provided to parish and town councils.  Another meeting or workshop was scheduled for the autumn.


16.5 Swanage Town and Community Partnership – The partnership was established many years ago and had been inactive for some time.  A meeting was convened to review the remit and the constitution of the group and future meetings were planned.  The group planned to look at employment and apprenticeships not only in Swanage but also surrounding areas.  A planning issue had been identified at the meeting regarding a new building that had been erected and had impacted on the view leading from the Crow’s Nest to the Ocean Bay Café.  Planning applications, processes and observations would be addressed at a future meeting of the group.
17.  Financial Reports
17.1 Account Balances as at 30/06/2015, Bank Account £26,246.50 Savings Account £1,763.74

17.2 Resolution to make the following payments;

	Clerk’s Pay – July 2015
HMRC – July 2015

Clearview Cleaning – June 2015

DAPTC – Annual Subscription

AON – Annual Insurance Renewal

Total
	£

286.48
71.60
472.02
165.95

353.08

1349.08



18. Any Other Business that the Chairman Considers Urgent
18.1 A request had been received for a dog waste bin to be placed on the gate post outside the playing field.  Members were informed that the Dorset Waste Partnership continued to review its services and it was unlikely at this time that an additional bin would be provided and emptied.
18.2 A member asked whether the council intended to submit a response for the Dorset County Council Highways Satisfaction Survey.  The Clerk informed members that she was happy to collate any comments and responses for submission or individuals could respond separately if desired.
18.3 A member reported that there had been issues with the flow of traffic on the Swanage Road (near Fairfields).  It was noted that some of the issues were due to parked cars of persons working nearby and during the busy month of August the cars would be relocated to ease the problem. 

19. 
Date of Next Meeting


Members noted the date of the next meeting – 17th August 2015.






The meeting ended at 9:25 pm.
Chairman:………………………...............   Date:……………………………………
L Johnson, Clerk
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